SOUTH EASTERN ORIENTEERING ASSOCIATION

Minutes of the SEOA Committee Meeting on 14th December 2017 at

Christchurch Conference Centre, Christchurch Woking, Town Square,

Woking Surrey GU21 6YG
1. Present
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SEOA Membership Secretary
Angela Darley
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SEOA Junior Training Officer
2. Minutes of previous Committee Meeting 
The minutes of the meeting held on 14th September 2017 were accepted as a true record.
3. Matters Arising
A report had been received from Andrew Evans with respect to the recent British Orienteering Clubs and Associations Conference (see Appendix A)
Tony Maycraft, who also attended the conference, had nothing further to add to the report.

AW commented that he had been unable to complete the action assigned to him in the meeting of 14th September under ‘Any Other Business’.

4. Update from the Board
No update had been received.
5. Major Events
Completed Event – Junior Interregional Championships (JIRC)

A report had been received from the Coordinator, Helen Marsden, and is included as Appendix B.

The Chairman thanked Helen and all those who stepped in to make the event a success.

The Treasurer reported that the event had been profitable, thanks in part to some officials who had not claimed their expenses and to Tom Wilkinson (Tom’s Burger Van) who had made a loss on the food provision but had refused further payment saying that the money should be used for junior development.

The Treasurer had proposed a way of dividing the profit but both SN and SLOW had declined the offer, and no response had been received from GO. (See Appendix C)
After some discussion it was decided that the whole event profit (£1685.72) be donated to Junior Orienteering Squads (JROS) subject to agreement from GO.










Action; DS
Southern Championships (2018)

The officials were reported to be;

Organiser; Steve McKinley; Planner; Simon Moss and Controller; Philip Gristwood

David Peel has begun the mapping and will be returning in January to do further work.
Car parking and Assembly remain a problem and the organisers are working on their third option.

Action; SN/SLOW

There is an area of woodland whose ownership is as yet unknown. It is the intention to do a search on the Land Registry.










Action; SN/SLOW

There is also a PGL area which is being mapped but is unlikely to be used by the planner. PGL may have land usable for parking. 
It is also possible that the event will host an InterCorps Championship with some 150 additional attendees.

The night before the Southern Champs has been scheduled for the Southern Night champs.  GO have offered the use of Verdley but no officials are yet in place. 
A number of people have been approached as Controllers to the event.









Action; GO

BOC 2020

The Chairman reported that consideration is being given to an area south west of Haslemere; between Haslemere and Liss.

The area is owned by the Cowdray Estate and he hopes to make further progress with regard to its possible use in the near future.

As a new area it will require a Grade A controller to review and approve it

Action; SG
It was felt that Worth Lodge was a possibility for the Relay event with a drive of around 30-45 minutes between this and the proposed Individual area.
Longmoor may also be a fall back – although the difficulties associated with getting permission on a Landmarc area were recognised. All negotiations on this would have to be conducted through BAOC.
Harvester 2018

SO to organise on Tilgate on 24th June.  

Action; SO

Neil Crickmore will plan.

CSC Final 2019

Permission has been granted by the land owner for the use of Pippingford.
A planner has been appointed but as yet no organiser has been found.










Action; MV
6. Officers reports

6.1 
 SEOA Chairman

The Chairman said that he had had a number of conversations with regard to Development in the Region but other than that had nothing to report.
6.2        SEOA Secretary

The Secretary announced that Jon Darley had resigned his responsibilities with regard to the development of the new SEOA web site.
She therefore will take over this work and over the next few weeks will draw together an overview of the proposed site for review by the Committee.











Action; RP

She reminded the Committee that she will be standing down once her house move had been finalised.
6.3       SEOA Treasurer
The Treasurer had provided a number of reports (See Appendices C, D, E and F)
He commented that in 2017 the major spend had been on juniors with a large number being selected to represent England, selected for the Great Britain Talent Squad and selection for summer training camps. A record of five juniors from SEJS attended the Lagganlia camp this year!

In response to a question whether the cap of £200 was still at an appropriate level, KM responded that the Lagganlia camp cost just over £400 (after the application of a £70 grant donated by JROS) 
It was noted that an exception had been made in 2017, with the agreement of the Committee, by providing a grant of £400 to Alistair Masson when he was selected to represent Great Britain at JWOC. Such exceptions could be considered in the future.

Responding to a question the Treasurer said that expenditure under the heading ‘Development Courses and Conferences’ referred to such things as First Aid and Coaching courses. These only being supported if it was felt that they benefitted the Association as well as the clubs.

It was agreed to purchase an OCAD 12 (Starter version) licence for the use of SEJS as Carol Lovegrove currently only has an OCAD 8 licence and will need to be able access the new 2018 map symbol set.










Action; DS
6.4
 SEOA Membership Secretary

The Membership Secretary had nothing to add to her report (Appendix G)

KM pointed out that the figures provided were as of the end of October as this was effectively the end of the membership year.
6.5       SEOA Competitions Officer
Access had been supplied to the latest version of the SE rules http://www.lifesci.sussex.ac.uk/home/Neil_Crickmore/SEOA/SEOAComps.htm  which included the addition of a ‘Very Short Green’ course in South East League events. The Competitions officer had now to finalise the rule appertaining to a ‘tie-break’ should any tie occur, as it had in 2016-7.

He proposed that the tie should be broken by the count of individual points accumulated by the clubs over the season. This was agreed.









Action; NC

The Competitions Officer then moved on to two applications that had been received regarding Controllers;
- Gordon Parker (SLOW) has applied to become a Grade B controller. Gordon has attended a    Controller course with Katy Stubbs and has Planned and Organised the City of London race.

     The application was approved by the SEOA Committee
· Keith Tonkin (GO) has applied to be promoted to a Grade A controller. He has attended a Major Events Conference and the Competitions Officer will pass his application to British Orienteer who will make the final decision.

6.6       SEOA Junior Training Officer

The Junior Training Officer had provided a written report. (Appendix H)
6.7       SEOA and BOF Fixtures 

The Fixtures Secretary said that there was still much confusion with regard to the new event nomenclature although some clubs were reported to be happy with it.
There was a discussion about the British Schools Champs which is scheduled in the South East for 2020. The Fixtures Secretary is seeking a host club. He is also seeking to clarify whether it will be a World Schools selection race. 










Action; PG

The Fixtures Secretary confirmed that the Region has a good mix of events with 7 South East League events this season and 8 in each of the next two seasons.
There was a discussion as to when the new rules regarding the inclusion into SEL events of a Very Short Green course should come into effect. The Fixtures Secretary said that he was able to include it in the scoring at any time. The Competitions Officer said he would write to the planners of upcoming SEL events and that he and the Fixtures Secretary would agree on the timing of the implementation.










Action; NC/PG

7.  SEOA Web site 

 See section 6.2 of these minutes for next actions on this subject.

8. Development in SEOA
MA had submitted notes pertaining to the Development Meeting held on 1st October (Appendix I) and was seeking to define ‘where we go from here’.
He reported that Phil Conway, the newly appointed Development Officer covering South East region had attended a number of clubs in the Association. Phil had been given a 4 year contract but 50% of his time is related to junior development.
In discussion it was felt that the Region cannot take on the role of the clubs and there is no point in having a duplication of effort.  However MA felt that most of the proposals would need a decision at the level of SEOA.

Clubs must decide how best to proceed – local groupings? 
The first area discussed was that of ‘Attracting Newcomers’; was there a need to recommend a consistency of naming of events – especially Local events. Perhaps with a suffix indicating the club/event series?
Should there be an agreement about the range of courses being offered at a ‘Local Event’?
It was pointed out that the British Orienteering web site offers the facility to list ‘local events’ over any given period and within a desired distance. 

At this stage SEOA can only make suggestions to clubs; it’s up to them to take them up.

MA offered to bring forward examples of publicity aimed at attracting newcomers.










Action; MA

The next item explored was ‘Newcomer Event Infrastructure’. 
This was firmly felt to be a proposal that needed to be taken up by British Orienteering rather than by a single Region.

Concern was expressed regarding the forthcoming Data Protection legislation (due in May 2018) and how this would affect such developments. Could British Orienteering put in place ‘reasonable’ steps to protect personal data?










Action; 
Moving on to ‘Junior Retention’ the Chairman stated that he felt that the current SEJS Membership Criteria was adequate and correct.

There was some discussion regarding ‘mid level’ coaching which was interpreted as coaching at Club level.

It was generally felt that, with few exceptions, clubs were struggling to do coaching and to find coaches.

Should this be a SEOA initiative – again it was felt that it was best developed by 3-4 adjacent clubs. Once again the question was raised as to ‘how far will Juniors travel’ in order to be involved in coaching sessions.

It was suggested that if club(s) wished to make a proposal to SEOA in order to support a development in this area, then the Region could make money available if the proposal was considered appropriate.










Action; All clubs

It was suggested that the Region should consider holding a range of publicity and that British Orienteering should hold a stock of suitable photographs.

There was some concern at this point regarding the perceived lack of support being provided to the Region by the National Governing Body. Indeed it was felt that very little of substance was being provided by British Orienteering.

The members of the Committee were asked to let the Chairman know of aspects of support that British Orienteering should be helping clubs with.










Action; All clubs.
For instance should British Orienteering be more involved in taking the initiative in National Land access issues? However it was recognised that many bodies now had decentralised decision making.
The meeting concluded that there needed to be more momentum in any development process and that a more focussed development meeting of the clubs should be arranged.










Action; 
9. Any other business

For information, it was reported that Fabian 4 was unable to process event entries when there were differential rates for the hire of SI dibbers. However it was reported that Sportident entries could support this requirement.
At the end of the meeting thanks were extended to Andy Robinson, who is standing down from the Committee, for his support over many years.
10. Date of next meetings 

8th March 2018
14th June 2018 (with AGM)

13th September 2018

APPENDIX A
Clubs & Associations Conference 2017

This is a combination of extracts of the Conference overview from the British Orienteering website (larger font) and the comments of Andrew Evans and Tony Maycraft (smaller font). Links to the conference slides and notes of the discussion are provided near the end of this note.

39 representatives navigated their way to Leeds to attend British Orienteering’s Club and Association Conference on 14 October 2017. 
The theme of this year’s conference was focused on exploring how Clubs, Associations and the Board, steering groups and staff of British Orienteering can best work together to implement the participation and competition aspects of the Strategic Plan.
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The Conference ran as a forum with the opportunity for clubs and associations to better understand the strategy and contribute their views and thoughts on the future of orienteering competitions. Delegates were asked to think about actions and activities which should take us through the next 2-3 years moving us towards longer-term goals.
Strategic Plan 2017-22; implementation will need significant input from members to supplement the limited resources in Matlock

Focus at the Conference was on four of the strategic objectives within the plan, one on participation, two on competitions and one on volunteers

Strategic plan has several objectives that are integrated with available funding but the funding is meeting objectives that are integral to the overall strategy

The following 4 strategic objectives were the focus of the day.
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1.3 Participation  Offer support and advice to clubs to promote the sport to new.
participants

2.3 Competition  Ensure competitions are available for competitors of all abilties
in a simple to understand hierarchy

2.4 Competition  Support clubs, to the extent they require, in putting on
competitive orienteering events

4.1 Volunteers  Implement a formal recognition scheme for ail volunteers to
reward them and show that British Orienteering is appreciative
o their efforts





1.3 Participation
Craig Anthony, Head of Development presented the room with some statistics about local competition.

•
Local events make up 80% of all events

•
30% of members have not participated at regional level or above

•
55% of respondents say they would go orienteering more often if events or activities were closer to home or work

•
 55% of respondents say they would go orienteering more often if there were more regular events and activities
Discussion groups then took place and delegates were asked to think 
How do we know what local orienteers want from orienteering? This covered how we can better design local orienteering to meet the needs of local orienteers.
2.3 and 2.4 Competitions
Delegates discussed the following questions:
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Competitions

» Do you know which competitions or elements of
competition encourage competitors in your club/region?

» Do you have successful new competition formats?

» Are there any competitions which don’t seem relevant to
anyone anymore?

» Are you aware of any group who feel undervalued by the
existing competition structure?

» What more information do we need to collect to answer
these questions?
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» Do you know which competitions or elements of competition
‘encourage competitors in your club/region to compete in
National & Major Events?

> Are there any competitions which don’t seem relevant to anyone
anymore?

» Are you aware of any groups who feel undervalued by the
existing National & Major Event competition structure?

» What more information do we need to collect to answer these
questions?




4.1 Volunteers
Volunteers: Developing event volunteers 

The groups discussed

· Barriers to recruiting event officials

· Barriers to retention of event officials i.e they want to organise/plan/.control again

· What can be done to overcome these barriers

The thought was that organising was seen as literally a thankless task as they were giving out all of the thanks and rarely - if at all - getting any thanks themselves (and often dealing with complaints). The suggestion was that someone (i.e. club chairman or fixtures secretary) should take responsibility for making sure that the organiser is thanked along with all the other volunteers.

An Event Guide & Workshop documentation exists

-  Outlines roles and responsibilities, links to tools etc

· No delivery format is included

· Existence is not widely known

· Is available from British Orienteering office

Summing up
Judith Holt, Chair or British Orienteering, said: “It was good to hear members from different clubs and associations sharing ideas. The Club and Association Conference is an important annual opportunity for members, staff and directors to share ideas. We should be starting to think about our 2018 conference now, so if you have any suggestions please let us have them now and send to info@britishorienteering.org.uk  Suggestion will be equally welcome whether you attended the conference or not.”
A full set of presentation slides from this year’s conference are available here.  
Notes from Local Competition discussions are here, 
Feedback from Competition for the Established Orienteer can be found here 
Notes from the Developing Event Volunteers discussions here.
Pre-lunch session by external speaker Roger Dillion, Brand Owner of the Sporteeering APP.
Roger went on to present an overview of how the Sporteering APP powered by Polaris Bikewear had been developed over the last 2 years and how it is split into 2 parts; a Phone APP working on iOS and Android and a Planning Portal which is web-based and works on any web-enabled device.
Roger went to explain that the Phone APP concept creates a scoring and timing system that records location. The 2 methods for recording position are done by scanning a prepositioned the QR code and by taking the current GPS location. 
As Technology advances there are greater opportunities to use this type of application and can be used to fit into orienteering.
Roger went on to say that there currently approximately 700 fixed or permanent courses throughout the UK managed by local Orienteering clubs. Some are used a little and some a lot. However, how do we know? If the courses were digitised on the Sporteering™ Platform then a steady stream of data will flow in, for example, age, gender, time of year. Also, if a control goes missing it could be seen by its lack of use. The APP can also be used to drive income streams to the clubs and the sites that adopt them. With access to user data, better courses can be created perhaps in more accessible areas – “Urban adventure trails” or inner-city parks.
Andrew Evans / Tony Maycraft
APPENDIX B

JIRCs 2017 report
Summary
On the 23rd/24th September 2017, the Junior Regional Orienteering Squads came to the South East for the annual Junior Inter Regional Competition. The weekend was made up of an individual race on Winterfold, accommodation at Glebeland’s school, Cranleigh, and a relay race on Blackheath. Saturday evening and Sunday morning catering was provided by Tom’s Wagon. The event had initially been organised and coordinated by Phil Conway, who decided to step down from the position in early July, at which point I took on the role.

The individual event was organised and planned by Southern Navigators (Sue Bett, Organiser; Paul Keeble, Planner), with Charlie Turner (SLOW) as both liaison with the land owners and controller. The Relay day was organised and planned by GO (Helen Rivers & Jeremy Wilde, organisers) and SLOW (Mattias Mahr, planner) with Roger Thetford (TVOC) controlling.

The school was unused to having bookings for a one-off weekend, so their Ts&Cs and usage agreement were geared towards weekly club use of school facilities which didn’t really cover our situation, particularly the use of the catering facilities was restricted. However, the school was keen to accommodate us, and even arranged the Surrey CC insurance on our behalf. Phil Conway remained a key liaison between the school and the event, and Lesley King coordinated all the on-site/on-the-day activities.
Budget

All 12 regional squads sent teams, with a total number of 198 runners entered, and 46 accompanying adults. Entry fees were kept at the same level as 2016, of £40 per junior and £25 per adult, providing an income of £9,070. Major expenses of the accommodation (£1816) and catering (£10.50 per head) had been discussed and agreed with the suppliers by Phil earlier in the year. Packed lunches were provided on Sunday, at a cost of £1.72 per head. In addition to the order of medals for the event, a bulk order of medal inserts with the JROS logo was made. JROS bought the remaining inserts for use at other JROS events. Including other expenses associated with orienteering events, the weekend had a total expenditure of £7,384.28, meaning the event made a surplus of £1,685.72. It is known that Tom’s Wagon made a loss on the event. Given the budget surplus, we offered to recompense him, which he refused. Instead he has generously requested that the money should “go to the juniors”. An appropriate use and value of this will be discussed with SEOA, SEJS and JROS, along with how to split any remaining funds between the organising clubs.
What went well
Excellent event officials. Some officials may not have been involved with a JIRCs before, but a direct, or indirect, involvement with JROS / junior coaching activities by others in the organising teams gave a level of understanding of what was expected and would be appreciated by the junior competitors and accompanying adults. This meant both events provided a suitable level of competition, spectating opportunities and atmosphere. 

The proximity of both events with the accommodation

Budget surplus, mainly because of the generosity of officials not claiming expenses and clubs / suppliers charging reduced rates

The school accommodation, both in terms of the space available, and their willingness to work with an ‘unusual’ use of their facilities, and arranging the insurance.

Tom (Tom’s Wagon) was in direct contact with the school caterers to ensure he understood the restrictions on using the facilities and menu, which meant we were compliant. I also believe this gave reassurance to the school caterers that we knew what we were doing.

It was decided to make packed lunches for Sunday, which needed a team of volunteers to make up sandwiches on the day. Lesley’s team of mothers (along with help from some of the regional squads), managed to create plenty of sandwiches for everyone.

The general camaraderie and support from JROS & team managers was greatly appreciated by the organising team

It was decided for the ad hoc relay to pre-assign teams to run two legs of the W14 course, and one W16 course, rather than having each runner run whatever course they would have otherwise run. This made it easier for the planner to assign gaffling and predict the maps needed for printing. It also made for a more competitive atmosphere for those juniors running in the ad hoc relay, as each team had comparable legs. The organisers assigned the ‘spare’ runners to teams, and by using the girls’ courses no one needed to run further than was appropriate for them. 

What could be improved

Inevitably, given the time of year of the event, the areas used for both the individual day and the relay were undermined by bracken – specifically on the relay area which had to change arena location less than 2 months before the event. Both planners made the best use of the areas available, and most of the estimated winning times were within or very close to guidelines, except the M16 individual course.

The approach roads to both events were narrow, and the parking available at each event was very tight. This was always going to be an issue with holding the events in the Surrey Hills, but it was a compromise the team felt was worthwhile to hold the competitions in the best areas. The organisers of both days put a lot of thought into how to manage this as best possible, and took the time to communicate this with the regional squads. I wasn’t aware of much inefficiency in vehicles.

The relay team is not currently given much guidance on how to plan the ad hoc relay, and the solution presented above took a lot of back and forth between various parties to agree. Including guidance on this element in the JIRCs rules would be helpful – either the adoption of the system used this year, or a suitable alternative.

A change of coordinator only a few months before a major event is never ideal, and always leads to delays in getting on top of things, duplication of effort as some discussions were revisited, and worry there’s something ‘fallen between the gaps’. However, I think the only noticeable impacts were a delay in sending out initial information to squad team managers and some initial [minor] confusion in the team with chain of command.

On the day results. On both days issues with the calculation of team results were apparent. The IT team had been provided with an .xml file to use with Autodownload, but this didn’t seem to process the team results correctly, meaning the team results for the individual day wasn’t available until the evening, and the overall relay and team results had to be calculated manually at the event. This led to a delay in the Sunday prize giving, and at least one error occurring in the calculation of the overall team scores. My sincere apologies to the squads affected. I understand after the event, communications with SportIdent have been ongoing to create a correctly functioning .xml file and/or an excel sheet that can automatically calculate the overall team results.

Finally, a guide for the coordinator documenting preferred way of doing things e.g. JROS’s preference to use BML as printers, use of JROS logos (or not) on maps, etc would have been helpful and reduced a lot of unnecessary work/communication.

Helen Marsden
JIRCs 2017 coordinator
Nov 2017
APPENDIX C

JIRCs 2017 Financial report

· SEOA hosted JIRCs 2017, organised on the region’s behalf by GO, SLOW and SN. See Helen Marsden’s report.
· A financial statement for the event is attached. The event made a surplus of £1,685.72 after payment of the BO levy. No SEOA levy was paid on this event.

· It was agreed at the September SEOA committee meeting that the surplus from the event should be distributed between the organising clubs. 

· The above surplus is higher than expected, partly because key officials waived their expenses and Tom’s catering operated at a loss, each requesting that the resulting savings be used “for the juniors”. It is difficult to calculate the exact value of these ‘donations’, but they equate to between £400-500. 

· It is proposed, therefore, that the surplus be shared as follows: 

£485.72 is used to support the SE juniors 

£400.00 is paid to each of the organising clubs

David Saunders

1 December 2017

APPENDIX D
JIRC 2017 BALANCE SHEET

Total income 


£9,070.00

Total expenditure 

£7,189.28

Income less expenditure

 £1,880.72

British Orienteering levy

 -£195.00

Surplus



 £1,685.72

INCOME

Entries



 £9,070.00

Total income


£9,070.00

EXPENDITURE

Access

Land Access: Day 1 

£30.00

Land Access: Day 2

 £200.00

£230.00

Map printing

Map printing: Day 1

 £206.22

Map prinitng: Day 2

 £114.33

£320.55

Competitor costs

Numbers /bibs 


£105.73

Prizes & prizegiving

 £228.04

£333.77

Arena costs

Toilets: Day 1 


£391.20

Toilets: Day 2 


£470.40

SI hire costs: Day 1

 £100.00

SI hire costs: Day 2

 £168.00

£1,129.60

Accommodation and catering

Accommodation 


£1,816.10

Catering (dinner & breakfast)
 £2,667.00

Catering (packed lunches)
 £418.82

£4,901.92

Officials' expenses

Day 1



 £110.49

Day 2 



£162.95

£273.44

Total expenditure 

£7,189.28
APPENDIX E
Treasurer’s report to December 2017 committee meeting
1. Interim income and expenditure
A statement of the Association’s finances as at 09 December 2017 is attached. These have been presented in a manner that allows the effect of income and expenditure connected with the two major events hosted by SEOA in 2017 (the JK and JIRCs) to be dissociated from our routine activity. 
2. JIRCS 2017
See separate financial report and proposal for distribution of surplus.

3. End of year forecast
If the surplus from the JK is excluded, we continue to run at a deficit for this year. A major expense this year has been for junior grants, with many of the region’s juniors selected for summer training camps, the GB talent squad or to represent England at Interland or the JHIs. 
The SEJS has operated within its allocated budget of £2,000 once athlete contributions are taken in to account

The only major expenditure outstanding is for medals for the SE championships (c. £650); we have not purchased medals for two years and the stock is nearly exhausted. The medals on order suffice for 2018 and 2019.

Some levy income – probably around £300–400 – is still due from the final SEL events of 2018.

4. 2018

It is recommended that a budget of £2,000 be agreed for the SEJS and that an additional £150 is allocated for an OCAD 12 Starter licence. 

David Saunders
6 December 2017

APPENDIX F
	INCOME & EXPENDITURE  STATEMENT AS AT 6 DEC 2017
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	INCOME
	With JK and JIRCs
	
	Without JK and JIRCs
	

	Subscriptions
	3,341.00
	
	3,341.00
	

	Event levies
	1,450.80
	
	1,450.80
	

	JK 2017
	125,984.18
	
	0.00
	

	JIRC 2017
	9,235.00
	
	0.00
	

	Junior athlete contributions 
	1,245.00
	
	1,245.00
	

	Miscellaneous 
	97.95
	
	97.95
	

	TOTAL INCOME
	141,353.93
	
	6,134.75
	

	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	
	
	
	

	Junior grants
	3,223.51
	
	3,223.51
	

	Junior training / expenses
	2,763.78
	
	2,763.78
	

	Equipment
	0.00
	
	0.00
	

	English Orienteering Council
	716.00
	
	716.00
	

	Development courses & conferences
	785.67
	
	785.67
	

	Subscriptions paid
	0.00
	
	0.00
	

	Room hire
	198.00
	
	198.00
	

	Officers' expenses
	0.00
	
	0.00
	

	Competitions
	43.50
	
	43.50
	

	JIRC 2017
	7,549.28
	
	0.00
	

	JK 2017
	115,867.16
	
	0.00
	

	Miscellaneous
	0.00
	
	0.00
	

	
	
	
	
	

	TOTAL EXPENDITURE 
	131,146.90
	
	7,730.46
	

	
	
	
	
	

	SURPLUS/(DEFICIT)
	10,207.03
	
	(1,595.71)
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Net Assets @ 1 January
	17,934.00
	
	17,934.00
	

	
	
	
	
	

	TOTAL NET ASSETS
	28,141.03
	
	16,338.29
	

	
	
	
	
	


APPENDIX G
SEOA membership Report December 2017

The report is for year ending at the end of October.

	31/10/2017
	 
	Senior
	Junior
	 
	Total
	 
	 % chg
	
	31/10/2016
	 
	Senior
	Junior
	 
	Total

	BAOC
	
	5
	0
	
	5
	
	-17
	
	BAOC
	
	6
	0
	
	6

	CHIG
	
	46
	10
	
	56
	
	-10
	
	CHIG
	
	50
	12
	
	62

	DFOK
	
	58
	18
	
	76
	
	-8
	
	DFOK
	
	63
	20
	
	83

	GO
	
	59
	50
	
	109
	
	5
	
	GO
	
	53
	51
	
	104

	HAVOC
	
	7
	0
	
	7
	
	-13
	
	 HAVOC
	
	8
	0
	
	8

	HH
	
	130
	108
	
	238
	
	3
	
	HH
	
	134
	96
	
	230

	LOK
	
	53
	8
	
	61
	
	-5
	
	LOK
	
	52
	12
	
	64

	MV
	
	69
	15
	
	84
	
	-1
	
	MV
	
	71
	14
	
	85

	RAFO
	
	5
	1
	
	6
	
	0
	
	 
	
	5
	1
	
	6

	SAX
	
	96
	31
	
	127
	
	-6
	
	SAX
	
	102
	33
	
	135

	SLOW
	
	190
	38
	
	228
	
	3
	
	SLOW
	
	195
	26
	
	221

	SN
	
	43
	17
	
	60
	
	-12
	
	SN
	
	48
	20
	
	68

	SO
	
	207
	79
	
	286
	
	-6
	
	SO
	
	221
	83
	
	304

	 
	
	
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	 
	
	
	
	
	 

	TOTAL
	 
	968
	375
	 
	1343
	 
	-2
	
	TOTAL
	 
	1008
	368
	 
	1376


APPENDIX H
Junior Report Dec 2017

JIRCs - We took 13 juniors this year. No 18’s but various juniors ran up. Mixed performances in

the individual - Two 2nd places. We were 8th in the individual. The relay brought a great

performance from the boys with 3rd place (for two M16’s and a M14). With the other boys team

and the girls we came 6th in the relay. Once the results were combined from both days we were

7th. This is the same position as last year but with 240 points instead of 226. All of those who ran

this year will be able to run again next year albeit in the next class up for some. Hopefully we

might manage a bigger team in Derbyshire which will help.

In October we went to South Wales for a weekend of training on the sand dunes. 14 juniors and 7

adults attended the weekend. Training on Friday afternoon and saturday and then we attended

the SBOC event on the Sunday. It was a good weekend all round and we are looking to repeat

next year, although somewhere different in the country.

At the end of November 3 juniors attended the annual Hawkshead weekend for 16’s. Don

McKerrow was the coach for the group and he was assisted by Ali Masson. Thanks to both of

them.

In between this we have had 2 training days (and a 3rd by the meeting). We have between 15 - 20

juniors attending but are sometimes struggling for coaches. If anyone is interested in helping then

please let us know. Also if you’re thinking of doing a coaching course but not sure come along

and see what’s involved.

Angela
APPENDIX I
SEOA Development Meeting
1 October 2017
Wendover Forest Office

Present
Catherine Galvin
LOK
David LeFevre

DFOK
Angus Lund

SLOW
Simon Greenwood
SEOA
Mark Adams

HH
Phil Conway

GO
Peter Martin

MV
Allan Wallis

SN
Sean Cronin

SAX

Apologies
Tony Maycraft
CHIG
Steve Blount

SO

Preliminary Discussion

Scope
The group agreed that we should focus on initiatives requiring action at regional level.

We agreed that all the following areas of development were in scope:

· Attracting newcomers to events

· Converting newcomers into club members

· Retaining members

· Encouraging members to volunteer

The question “Is there a problem that needs solving?” resulted in observations about the age profile overleaf:

· Attention to the dip in the graph is important. For example, schoolchildren drop out of orienteering unless their parents get involved.

· The SEOA total profile is masking different problems in individual clubs (e.g. few juniors in one club hidden by many elsewhere).

· Rough calculations suggested that SEOA membership has been steady for some years. If confirmed this might suggest there isn’t a problem, however…

· If the second peak of the profile is drifting to the right, this would support the widespread view that an ageing core of volunteers is doing the main jobs: an unsustainable position. 

· Data is also needed on participation levels at events.
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Recommendation: SEOA should commission historical trend data on membership and participation (using BO results and membership databases amongst other sources), before launching significant initiatives.

Points of Context 

It was noted that orienteering is now off the GCSE and A-Level curriculum.

SEAO has funds available, but volunteer time to implement or run anything is scarce.
Phil Conway, in his new role as England Development Officer for BO, indicated BO’s development priorities:

· Youth recruitment and retention

· Volunteering

· More attractive competitions

· Development partners other than clubs

· Working with clubs

Potential SEOA Initiatives
The meeting debated ideas gathered beforehand, to produce the following shortlist for further consideration.

Newcomer Events
We noted that clubs who do well at recruiting newcomers say the key is frequent local orienteering which is newcomer-friendly and publicised in the right places. 

1) SEOA could set up several collaborations of adjacent clubs to provide newcomer events in clusters round the South-East. These should have a consistent format (from a tight menu of courses if not always exactly the same courses) and branding. Collaborate on publicity, e.g. website, leaflet distribution, and emphasise the series. Target different audiences with different event types: e.g. midweek evening street-o for young adults / runners; weekend park / easy-woodland events for families. 

2) A much smaller version of this initiative would be to remove the current complexity of event categories in SEOA, which is off-putting to newcomers. Agree a handful of categories of event, and use them rigorously (alongside individual event names) in fixtures lists.

3) Regional events can also be used to attract newcomers. The Trail Challenge and Park Run audience can be targetted by adding non-technical long courses (a “long yellow” and a yellow-standard black). Where individual clubs cannot provide either the regular, consistent series of such courses which is needed to draw newcomers in, or the publicity needed, the region acting as a whole can do so. 

Newcomer Event Infrastructure

4) SEOA could ask BO to develop a barcode system like that used by Park Runs.
This would consist of a website for participants to get a personal barcode (“no barcode, no result”). As part of this, capture an email address for everyone. This would enable clubs never to lose a lead, and allows "embracing" of the kind that Park Run do (follow-up emails to participants, including statistics). 
Barcode scanners could be used to feed details into registration at events, making this a paperless process requiring fewer volunteers. It also has more impact with kids and young adults. 

Junior Retention

5) SEOA could review the aims of the Junior Squad, which has relatively demanding entry criteria making it more like a junior team at present. By reducing the entry criteria a fuller squad would result and more juniors in the South East could be offered coaching. This is not a recommendation to remove all entry criteria – a basic level of experience is required. Awareness of the Squad should also be raised through more publicity.

6) In addition, or as an alternative to the above, SEOA should investigate the costs and potential take-up of a junior coach employed to regularly coach younger juniors of any ability after SE regional events, using fun/easy going techniques. The aim being to encourage participation of juniors in bigger events, and help juniors form friendships that may encourage them to continue orienteering as they get older.
7) SE regional events should include a junior tent with cakes or other goodies, to encourage junior socialising.

Senior Coaching

8) SEOA could co-ordinate senior coaching, to support clubs who lack the scale to provide this themselves. The format and potential take-up needs investigation: for example whether to mimic the BO junior “away days” recently announced, vs shorter evening sessions; whether to charge a fee to pay a coach.
One suggestion was for SEOA clubs to take it in turns to find a venue and pay land-use fees, print maps, and arrange for permissions. The coach would plan and organise everything else. These days would be open to all clubs. To help fund the coach, participants would pay an entry fee in the £10-£15 range. The coach would receive a guaranteed payment of perhaps £150-£200 to cover costs and as income, with SEOA making up any shortfall. 
Communications

The meeting agreed that SEOA should not compete for attention with clubs and BO. The resulting complexity is confusing for newcomers in particular. 
9) Hence SEOA could avoid devoting scarce volunteer resources to a newsletter, a Facebook presence, nor even a full website. However, development in the South East will be supported if SEOA ensures that regional-level material is available for club websites to link to, and is kept up to date. SEOA should push clubs to build and maintain these links.
Beyond the existing SEOA-level information, such as SE League results and Junior Squad activities, a number of the initiatives proposed by this meeting would require the same approach: central data maintenance reached via links from clubs’ own websites. Expanding existing information in some areas would encourage interest: for SE competitions in particular, such as individual SE League results.

10) SEOA could seek to provide development publicity materials for clubs, either directly or via BO.  Clubs should be free to pick and choose from a photo library covering the nuts and bolts of orienteering, and showing beginners of various types taking part, as well as logos and templates.

Volunteering

11) SEOA could reward volunteers at SEOA events (e.g. when the region hosts level A events).

12) SEOA could co-ordinate a programme of officials’ training courses.

Fees

13) SEOA could push clubs to keep fees for entry-level courses and for all juniors as low as possible at all events (except JK/British). 

14) SEOA could push clubs to remove membership complexity by quoting a single amount for each grade of membership (adult, junior etc), passing on the SEOA portion behind the scenes.

Sharing Good Practice

15) Apart from its own regional-level development activities, SEOA could promote good practice at club level, through a regular process of gathering and dissemination. Possibly SEOA Committee meetings might be the vehicle for this.
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